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The Essence of Cool in January 
by Jim LaBaugh 

Remember when hot rods traveling along high-
ways shimmering in the heat made everything cool? 
The January tour to Ken Gross' garage definitely 
helped to rekindle those memories, as well as create 
new ones. The day may have been cold, but the 
hospitality provided by Ken Gross and Trish Serra-
tore definitely was very warm and welcoming. Hot 
coffee, pastries, wonderful conversation, and lots of 
Detroit iron greeted the Flathead Ford faithful who 
ventured out for this event. 

A caravan from Fair Oaks, led by tour director 
Leo Cummings and his wife Kathy in Leo's 1950 
Mercury Monterey Tudor and Jim and Char McDa-
niel in their 1951 Custom Tudor police cruiser, met 
up with more than 40 club members, spouses, and 
friends at Ken's garage in the rolling Virginia coun-
tryside. The back wall covered with dozens of heads 

Aluminum Annuity 
by Eric Sumner 

Our first tour of 2011 took us to the Garage of 
Ken Gross. Ken and his wife Trish welcomed throngs 
of NVRG members to their home once again for 
another great get together to kick off the New Year. 
Though the weather was a bit on the chilly side, they 
both made sure we had plenty of hot coffee and 
pastries to keep us warm as we gazed upon one of 
the most amazing collections of flathead eye candy.  
¦Ǉƻƴ ŀǊǊƛǾŀƭ ǘƻ YŜƴΩǎ ƎŀǊŀƎŜ ƻƴŜ ŎŀƴΩǘ ƘŜƭǇ ōǳǘ 

be overwhelmed by his collection of Flathead 
performance intakes, currently 138 different models. 
Ken has been collecting for many years but has 
slowed his pace a bit as the prices of many of these 
now sought after pieces have shot into the stratos-
phere. While many wives would not understand the 
compulsion to collect such relics, Ken told us that 
¢ǊƛǎƘ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƻƴ ƘŜǊ ά!ƭǳƳƛƴǳƳ 
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Greetings Felll-lllow V-8ers! 
 

Buuurrrrr, itΩs cold out there! Despite being below the Mason-Dixon Line we are still in the throes of winter.  
Cold temperatures, snow and ice can make thƛǎ ǘƛƳŜ ŀ ōƛǘ ƳƻǊŜ ǘǊȅƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜΣ ōǳǘ ŘƻƴΩǘ ŦƻǊƎŜǘ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ 
ŀƭǿŀȅǎ Ŧǳƴ ǘƻ ōŜ ƘŀŘ ƻǳǘ ǘƘŜǊŜΦ  LŦ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ƭǳŎƪȅΣ ȅƻǳ Ŏŀƴ ƳŀƪŜ ŀ ōǊŜŀƪ ŦƻǊ ƛǘ ŀƴŘ ƘŜŀŘ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ǎƻǳǘƘ ƻǊ ǿŜǎǘ ŦƻǊ 
warmer climes. Lots of auctions, car shows and swap meets can be found in Florida, Arizona and California to 
ƴŀƳŜ ŀ ŦŜǿ ǇƭŀŎŜǎΦ ²ƘŜǘƘŜǊ ƛǘΩǎ ŦƻǊ ŀ ƳƻƴǘƘ ƻǊ ǘǿƻΣ ƻǊ Ƨǳǎǘ ŀ ǿŜŜƪΣ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƴƧŜŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǿŀǊƳŜǊ ǿŜŀǘƘŜǊ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ 
makes the season go by that much quicker.  For those sticking around the Northern Virginia area (like me), we 
have are own distractions.  Our Tour Guru, Leo Cummings is planning an excellent garage tour this month Al and 
Barbara MasonΩs and we have Clem and Sandy Clements Train Day to look forward to. In March we have the 
annual Sugarloaf Mounǘŀƛƴ !!/! ǎǿŀǇ ƳŜŜǘ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭΦ  ²ƘƛƭŜ ǿŜ ŎŀƴΩǘ ǇǊƻƳƛǎŜ ǿŀǊmer weather, we can promise 
a warm welcome and a fun time at any of these events. So be sure to check out the calendar section in the back 
of the Valve Clatter, ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ Ƴƛǎǎ ŀƴȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƳ. 

Of course during the winter months in Virginia, our old car hobby seems to divide itself into three groups.  
The first group hunkers down and hibernates for a long winterΩs nap.  The old Ford is put away until spring and 
those folks are content with reading the Valve Clatter, the V-8 Times and a host of other publications that come 
to their door.  They peruse eBay and Hemmings for those elusive, hard-to-find parts. They work on small 
projects and do light maintenance and dream about the coming spring and clear, salt-free open roads.  The next 
group ventures ŦŀǘƘŜǊ ŀŦƛŜƭŘΦ hŦ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ǘƘŜȅ Řƻ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǘƘƛƴƎǎ ǘƘŜ ƘƛōŜǊƴŀǘƻǊǎ ŘƻΣ ōǳǘ Řƻ ƳƻǊŜ ǘƘƛƴƎǎΦ  LŦ ǘƘŜȅΩǊŜ 
lucky, they have a warm garage and spend hours restoring, repairing or improving their early Ford V-8, Lincoln or 
aŜǊŎǳǊȅΦ  [ƻƴƎ ŎƻƭŘ ǿƛƴǘŜǊ ƴƛƎƘǘǎ ŘƻƴΩǘ ōother them because there is so much to do.  The last group are the 
hardy ones.  These are the V-8ers who will grab an ice-cold wrench and despite the cold wind blowing across the 
drive-way, will work on that flathead no matter what.  Pull and engine or transmission, do a brake job, or even 
sand-blast a body, these who enjoy the hobby no matter what.   
bŀǘǳǊŀƭƭȅ ǿŜΩǊŜ ŀƭƭ ŀ ƳƛȄ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŀōƻǾŜ ŘŜǇŜƴŘƛƴƎ ƻƴ ǿƘŀǘΩǎ ƎƻƛƴƎ ƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ŀǘ ƘŀƴŘΦ  ¢ƘŜ ƻƴŜ ǘƘƛƴƎ 

we can all do, (weather permitting) is come to a V-у Ŏƭǳō ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΦ  [ƛƪŜ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ƻǳǊ ƎŀǊŀƎŜ ǘƻǳǊǎΣ ȅƻǳΩƭƭ ŦƛƴŘ ƻǳǊ 
monthly meeting at the Hunter House at Notaway Park very warm and inviting as well. I can truthfully say that I 
ŘƻƴΩǘ ǘƘƛƴƪ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ǿŀȅ ǘƻ ǎǇŜƴŘ ŀ ŎƻƭŘ ǿƛƴǘŜǊǎ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎ ǘƘŀƴ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ōǳƴch of friends talking about old 
ŎŀǊǎΦ  hŦ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ ŀ ƳŜƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘƻǎŜ ƎǊƻǳǇǎ ƭƛǎǘŜŘ ŀōƻǾŜΣ ƭŜǘ ǳǎ ƘŜŀǊ ŦǊƻƳ ȅƻǳΦ ²ŜΩŘ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƻ ƘŜŀǊ 
ŀōƻǳǘ ǿƘŀǘ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ŘƻƛƴƎ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǿƛƴǘŜǊ ǎŜŀǎƻƴΦ LŦ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜ ǘŜŎƘ ǘƛǇǎΣ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘƛƴƎ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ƎƻƛƴƎ ƻƴΣ ƻǊ ŜǾen 
found something of interest to your fellow V-8ers on the internet, please be sure to forward that info or article 
to Valve Clatter editor Ken Burns.  I would really like to hear about how cold that wrench really was last week in 
the snow storm and I know that others would too!  Happy V-8ing, stay warm, and see you on the road. 

 

John Sweet 

Up Front with the President 

 

 

 
February 2011 

mailto:helenandken@verizon.net?subject=Valve%20Clatter
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  HACIENDA GIRMAN  
 
California Dreaming 
by John Girman 

As many of you know, Patty & I moved back to 
California to be closer to our kids and grandkids.  We 
sold our Virginia house quickly, packed up the house, 
made plans for moving our cars and had the movers 
ŎƻƳŜΦ  ²ŜΩǾŜ ǎƛƴŎŜ ǎǇŜƴǘ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǎǘ ŦƻǳǊ ƳƻƴǘƘǎ 
looking for a house in Sonoma County.  Unfortunate-
ly, September thru January is not prime time for real 
estate and our criteria were restrictive.  We wanted 
a half acre or more and either a garage big enough 
for our four collector cars or space for such a garage 
and a price that would let us build a garage.  Pickings 
were slim. Nonetheless, we looked at about 35 
houses.   

Finally, on Dec. 22 at 10:00 pm a new listing ap-
peared for a house in Cotati that looked promising  
(Who lists a house just before Christmas?).  We 
checked it out early the next morning, liked what we 
saw and called our realtor and asked her to come 
over immediately to give us a tour.  We put in an 
offer that day and, eventually, agreed to a price and 
terms, beating out two other offers in the process.   
hǳǊ άƴŜǿέ ŦƛǾŜ-bedroom, four-bath house is on 

two acres with a slight downslope.  The neighbor-
hood has a real country feel. 

 
The house was listed at 2,300 sq ft because they 

ŎƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ŦƛƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǇŜǊƳƛǘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǘǿƻ-bedroom 
attached unit with a complete kitchen.  The permit 
has since been found and, to our surprise, the house 
is really 4,200 sq ft.  The oversize, attached two-car 
garage is 600 sq ft and can probably accommodate a 
lift.  

 
It has a solar-heated pool and a four-horse barn 

with a horse paddock in the front of the lot.  The 
barn may have to be replaced with a larger garage 
ōǳǘ ǿŜΩƭƭ ǎŜŜΦ  ¢ƘŜ ƘƻǳǎŜ ƛǎ ŀ ŦƻǊŜŎƭƻǎǳǊŜ ōǳǘ ƛǎ ƛƴ 
very good shape.  Still there is much work to be 
done. 

So, members of NVRG, you have a place to stay 
should you decide to visit northern California.  We 
have plenty of room (aƴŘ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ǿŜŀǘƘŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ǿŜΩǾŜ 
had lately. Ed.)Φ  ²Ŝ ŎŀƴΩǘ ƎǳŀǊŀƴǘŜŜ ǿƘŀǘ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ 
doing with the house when you visit but the coast is 
less than 30 miles away, redwood groves are nearby 
and Sonoma County wineries are second to none.  
²ŜΩŘ ƭƻǾŜ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ȅƻǳΦ 
 

 
 
 

During the winter months our meeting house may 
be closed due to inclement weather. We will follow 
Fairfax County Schools for closings and cancellations. 
If Fairfax County Schools close, or close early the day 
of our meeting, our meeting will be canceled. 

 

NVRG WEATHER POLICY 
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CELEBRATING 75 YEARS OF THE 1936 FORD  
 
Building the 1936 Fords 

The information and pictures below come from 
ǘǿƻ ƻŦ [ƻǊƛƴ {ƻǊŜƴǎŜƴΩǎ ōƻƻƪǎΥ The Classy Ford V-8 
and The Ford Factory. Both books are currently 
available used on Amazon. Prices vary but be warned 
that The Ford Factory is expensive. 

 
Assembling 1936 engines at the Richmond, CA assembly plant 

The engines are moving toward us as evidenced 
by the fact that only the nearest engine has an air 
cleaner installed. 

 
Taking the molding fins off of a 1936 gearshift knob by hand 

Henry Ford was a pioneer in the use of plastics in 
automobile manufacturing beginning as early as 
мфно ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘǊƻŘǳŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ άCƻǊŘƛǘŜέ ŀƴŘ ƭŀǘŜǊ 
άCƻǊŘŜƴǎƛǘŜΦέ .ƻǘƘ ǇƭŀǎǘƛŎǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŎƻƳǇƻǎŜŘ ƻŦ ŀƴ 
ƻǊƎŀƴƛŎ ƳŀǘŜǊƛŀƭ ǎǳŎƘ ŀǎ ǎǘǊŀǿ ƻǊ ǿƻƻŘ άŦƭƻǳǊέ ŀƴŘ ŀ 
binding agent. I case you think plastics are somehow 
ǎƻŦǘŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ƳŜǘŀƭ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊ ǘƘŀǘ άCƻǊŘŜƴǎƛǘŜέ ǿŀǎ ǎƻ 
hard that it had to be machined with diamond 
cutting tools.  

 
A 1936 Zephyr body being welded together at the Briggs Plant 

Hey, had to throw this one in for the Prez and his 
Lincoln cronies. 

 
Dropping a 1936 Fordor body in place 

 
Laying down the pinstripe takes a steady hand 

 
Henry inspects the final product ς a 1936 DeLuxe Fordor 
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on accessories and internal modifications with the 
results charted at each step. 

The author was inspired to do this testing be-
ŎŀǳǎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘŜǊƴŜǘ ŦƻǊǳƳǎ άǿƘƛŎƘ ŎŀǳǎŜŘ ƳŜ ǘƻ 
realize that some of the information being passed 
along was far from factual, filled with myths and in 
ƎŜƴŜǊŀƭΣ ƻŦǘŜƴ ǿǊƻƴƎέ 

There is an explanation of the how the testing is 
done.   All dynos are not the same, in other words 
the data is different from one machine to another 
with a correlation to the cost of the equipment.  
However, during the testing the numbers are not 
comparŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ƻǘƘŜǊ ŘȅƴƻΩǎ ǎƛƴŎŜ ǘƘŜ ƳƻŘƛŦƛŎŀǘƛƻƴǎ 
are relative to the prior test on the same machine.  
Thus, someone could boast that his engine produces 
165 HP while on another dyno it might show 155HP.  
The only true readings would be on a laboratory 
dyno that costs millions of dollars. 

All numbers are based on wide open throttle 
(WTO).  The machine loads the engine to achieve the 
RMP desired to read the torque and HP data. 

The base engine is a stock 8BA (49-51) with sin-
gle exhaust and muffler and compression of all 
cylinders within 7 psi of 110. 

 

It had an estimated 25,000 miles by the amount 
of ring groove in the cylinder bore.  A chart is made 
of the torque and HP at different RPM after the best 
tune up was established.  Max torque was 151 at 
2,000 RPM and max 79.8 HP at 3,000 RPM.  HP 
began to fade after 3,000 RPM.  This engine was 
rated by Ford as 100 HP as published in the Ford 
Service bulletins without mufflers and fan.  The 
ŀǳǘƘƻǊ ƛƳǇƭƛŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ άǿŜ ǎƘŀƭƭ ƴŜǾŜǊ ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŜ 
correction factors and other special circumstances 
that may have been used when the original numbers 
were pubƭƛǎƘŜŘ ōȅ CƻǊŘΦέ  !ƎŀƛƴΣ Řȅƴƻ ǾǎΦ Řȅƴƻ ƛǎ ƭƛƪŜ 
apples to oranges and the test engine was not new! 

From the bench mark, different modifications 
are made to the engine and results charted.  Some 
interesting conclusions are made after the data was 
analyzed.  For instance: (this applies to street cars) 

¶ Dual exhaust headers ς άŀƭƭ ƛǘ ŘƻŜǎ ƛǎ ǇǊo-
ŘǳŎŜ ōŜŀǳǘƛŦǳƭ ǎƻǳƴŘǎέΗ   

¶ ά¢ƘŜ ǎǘƻŎƪ ƛƎƴƛǘƛƻƴ ǎȅǎǘŜƳ ƛǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŘŜǎƛƎƴŜŘ 
and trouble free.  It took hours of adjusting 
and modification to get a Mallory dual point 
distributor to match the performance of the 
ǎǘƻŎƪ ƻƴŜΦέ  

¶ The best place to spend your money is in-
creasing the compression ration by milling 
the heads .050Φ άaƻǊŜ ǇƻǿŜǊ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǎŀƳŜ 
amount of ŦǳŜƭΦέ 

¶ ά/ŀƳǎ ŀǊŜ ƻŦǘŜƴ ǳǎŜŘ ǘƻ ŜƴƘŀƴŎŜ ǘƘŜ ŘǊƛǾŜ-
in lope rather that to be a wise choice for ef-
ŦƛŎƛŜƴǘ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴέΦ 

  
 
In the last half of the book the author discusses 

internal modifications to the engine like porting and 
relieving, harmonic balancers, valve springs, high rise 
manifolds, etc. even changing the location of the 
spark plugs!  This was not of particular interest to 
me but illustrates the possibilities of extra perfor-
mance necessary for drag racing or Bonneville.     

The book is available from the Author for $35 
including shipping.  It is a well written, informative 
ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ŀƴȅ ǎŜǊƛƻǳǎ ±уΩŜǊǎ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅΦ 
 

   

BOOK REVIEW 

FLATHEAD FACTS 
by John W. Lawson 
reviewed by Cliff Green 
 

This is an all telling book, really 
a thesis, about our beloved Ford 
Flathead.  Mr. Lawson belies 
myths and hearsays by the 
results of dyno tests.  It is 
somewhat technical in nature 
and is aimed at increasing the 
performance of the V-8 by bolt 
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DID YOU KNOW? 

Continued on Next Page 

  

and manifolds from Ken's collection provided a 
fitting backdrop for the '32 Roadster, '39 Converti-
ble, and '40 Coupe on display. With hoods up, engine 
compartments were a showcase of Ken's remarkable 
choices in hot rod engineering. Dashes, steering 
wheels and gearshifts too were hallmarks of classic 
hot rod craft. 

 
As everyone circulated around the cars and 

through the garage, the air was filled with a hum 
most often associated with pleasant family gather-
ings. Near time for departure for lunch, all of our 
Flathead Ford Family grew quiet to listen as Ken 
spoke about his collection in response to questions 
from the crowd. When asked which ones were his 
favorites on the back wall, he pointed them out and 
provided stories behind each selection. Questions 
from the crowd included ones related to current 
activities. Ken continues to work with Jay Leno on a 
column about cars, and has written 73 of them. A 
recent column concerned Jay's turbine-powered 
Chrysler, and the story behind Jay's interest in it that 
vehicle. Finally it was time to leave. We all thanked 
Ken and Trish for letting us visit and for the time 
they both took to talk with us individually and as a 
group throughout the tour. 

More conversation with Ken, club members, 
spouses, and friends took place over an excellent 
lunch at Magnolia's in Purcellville. This wonderful old 
mill has been transformed into a restaurant that 
preserved the mill's wooden post and beam con-
struction and overhead pulleys. We had a room all to 
ourselves and many stories were told about car 
projects, the dayΩs events, and the delight in getting 
to see what makes hot rods so cool, courtesy of Ken 
and Trish. Many thanks too go to Leo Cummings for 
organizing this great NVRG January Garage tour. 

 

!ƴƴǳƛǘȅΦέ  ²ƘŜn asked which intake he valued most, 
ƘŜ ǇƻǎŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǊƘŜǘƻǊƛŎŀƭ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴ ά²ƘƛŎƘ ƻŦ ȅƻǳr 
ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ Řƻ ȅƻǳ ƭƻǾŜ ǘƘŜ ƳƻǎǘΚέ  

He knew the history of each piece and its histori-
cal significance. Aside from the manifold collection 
YŜƴΩǎ ǎǘŀōƭŜ ƻŦ ŀǿŀǊŘ ǿƛƴƴƛƴƎ Iƻǘ wƻds is also quite 
ƛƳǇǊŜǎǎƛǾŜΦ ! ǿƻǊƭŘ ŦŀƳƻǳǎ Ωон wƻŀǎǘŜǊ ōǳƛƭǘ ōȅ 
5ŀǾŜ {ƛƳŀǊŘΣ ŀ Ωпл /ƻǳǇŜ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǎ ǎƻƻƴ ǘƻ ǎǇƻǊǘ ŀ п-71 
ōƭƻǿŜǊ ŦƻǊ ǎƻƳŜ ŀŘŘŜŘ ǇŜǇΣ ŀƴŘ ŀ Ωоф /ƻƴǾŜǊǘƛōƭŜ 
with a Hemi shoehorned between inner fenders. 

 
 Many thanks to Ken and Trish for their invitation 

and warm hospitality. 
 

IŜȅΣ ¢ƘŀǘΩǎ aȅ bŀƳŜΗ 
by Editor 

What could be better than standing there in Ken 
DǊƻǎǎΩ ƎŀǊŀƎŜ ǾƛŜǿƛƴƎ Ƙƛǎ ŀǿŜǎƻƳŜ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ 
intake manifolds and other vintage speed equipment 
and seeing a manifold with your name cast into it? 
IƻƴŜǎǘΦ !ƴŘ ƘŜǊŜΩǎ ǘƘŜ ǇƛŎǘǳǊŜ ǘƻ ǇǊƻǾŜ ƛǘΗ 

 

άCoolέ continued from first page ά!ƴƴǳƛǘȅέ continued from first page 
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Bushings 

Pins 

TECH TALK  
 
V-8 Starter Differences 
by Clem Clements 

The following is an email exchange I had with 
Vern Davidson of ±ŜǊƴΩǎ CƻǊŘ CƭŀǘƘŜŀŘ {ƘƻǇ trying to 
solve the hard starting problem ƻƴ Ƴȅ Ωоф ǇŜŜƪ-up. 

Question: I have a 39 Ford pickup with an 85 HP 
engine stock. The truck is not a show vehicle. Should 
I have the starter with the thick end plate or the thin 
end plate? Is there a difference in the windings or 
tongue? My starter has the thick plate. It is hard to 
start and it seems like the starter is drawing all the 
power from the battery. Sometimes the engine will 
catch just after the starter button is released. 
Brushes and commutator are good and I have 
several grounds to the block/body. 

 
Reply: Yes, you have the correct starter for your 

truck, although the thin plate only means it was 
made after 1947. Because Ford changed to the thin 
plate in 1948 in anticipation of changing to 12 volts, I 
only use the thin plate starters for the 12 volt 
conversion because the short frame with the thick 
plates won't accept the 12 volt field coils. Either one 
will fit your motor. If you want to use the original 6 
volt system that is good and I only use the wide plate 
with the short steel starter frame like yours for the 6 
volt starters. I just don't have enough of the thin 
plates to meet the demand for people wanting to 
change to 12 volts. 

 I have found that the 6 volt starter is a very 
good starter and will work plenty good if rebuilt 
right. The main problem with the old Ford starters is 
that they are located in a spot down near the ground 
that is in a bad environment for electrical parts. If 

you ever drive though a puddle of water, the starter 
gets splashed on and if you spill oil or your engine 
leaks oil, it all seems to get on the starter and that 
tin band around the front end of the starter won't 
keep any of the liquids out. The field coils get oil 
soaked and this reduces their ability to make the 
magnetic field necessary to make the starter work as 
intended. Also, there is very little allowance for wear 
that takes place in the bearings. When a very minute 
amount of wear takes place in the bearings, the 
armature will begin to touch the field shoes that 
hold the field coils in place. These iron shoes also are 
the iron core that helps the field coils generate the 
best magnetic field to make the motor work, so they 
need to be placed very close around the armature. 
When the armature begins to touch a shoe, most of 
your starting power is lost to the resistance of the 
armature touching the shoes and it will not turn 
well.  

My starters are all completely disassembled and 
the field coils are stripped and cleaned and new 
cotton twill is wrapped on those coils and I then soak 
them in shellac to help keep out any moisture. Most 
starter re-builders do not even remove the field 
coils, so it is not a complete rebuild and the worst 
part of the problem continues to be a problem. 
Some will actually state that they re-insulate the 
field coils, that is not much help. The problem of the 
oil soaked coils still exists. I use good rebuilt parts or 
new parts and do a complete job. I'll even make a 
new band using stainless steel for covering the brush 
windows at the front of the starter motor. Also, I'll 
include a new bracket that goes between the one 
starter bolt and a pan bolt, some people don't know 
it is required for a good starter operation. If you tell 
me your engine color, I'll paint it using the best 
matching color I have come up with. If your engine is 
the dark green, I do have a very close color, I haven't 
had any complaints. If you have the old starter you 
want to send to me as a core, I'll deduct $20 and I'll 
pay the shipping of the rebuilt starter back to you.  

By ordering by e-mail or over the phone, I'll use 
a better price than in the store, $150. It may take a 
few days, I'm never able to ship right out, I have 
other orders ahead, I don't seem to catch up 
normally. It is best to place an order with a payment, 
I get them done and shipped by who pays first.   

 
Thanks again, Vern 

http://www.fordflathead.com/

